ED 479 066 CS 512 329

AUTHOR Corby, Patricia

TITLE The Virtual Bridge.

PUB DATE 2003-02-16

NOTE 7p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the

International Federation for the Teaching of English (8th,

Melbourne, Australia, July 5-8, 2003).

PUB TYPE Reports - Descriptive (141) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE EDRS Price MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS *Computer Mediated Communication; *Educational Innovation;

Educational Technology; Elementary Secondary Education;

*Foreign Countries; Outcomes of Education; *School

Orientation

IDENTIFIERS Orienting Information; Transitional Activities

ABSTRACT

Like most high schools, St. Mary's District High, Tasmania, Australia, has a regular annual orientation day for students in transition from Grade 6 to Grade 7. In 2000, an online element was introduced (by the author) to supplement this process for students moving to Grade 7 in 2001. Elementary classrooms are traditionally child-centered environments with one main teacher focus, while secondary schools are often more timetable-driven environments with numerous subjects, different areas, and different teachers. In August 2000, 45 Grade 6 students attended an Orientation Day at St. Mary's--their parents were also invited. For the first time, they saw a demonstration of the online innovation, the "Virtual Bridge." The idea was for the parents to feel comfortable about this use of technology, and to understand how it was password-protected and that it was a secure and supportive environment for their children to work in. This paper describes the online project and how it functions. The paper notes that, besides the pure communication aspect of the project, there were also strong student learning outcomes underpinning the project. It concludes that the project promoted self-directed learning and self motivation and suggests that the project is highly transferable. (NKA)



The Virtual Bridge.

by Patricia Corby

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)
This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.



The Virtual Bridge

By Patricia Corby (patricia.corby@education.tas.gov.au) Teacher Department of Education Tasmania Australia

Transition from Grade 6 to Grade 7 is a crucial stage in schooling for all students. Like most high schools, St Marys District High, Tasmania, Australia has a regular, annual orientation day for these pupils. In 2000, I introduced an online element to supplement this process for students moving to Grade 7 in 2001. The reasoning behind this project was that a one-day did not necessarily address all the personal concerns of students and parents, nor could teachers get to know the new grade 7s. Also after such visits questions often arose from discussion between students, within families and within classrooms about the following year, but with little immediate way to gain answers. Primary classrooms are traditionally child-centred environments with one main teacher focus, while secondary schools, however we try to address it, are often more timetable driven environments with numerous subjects, often in different areas and with different teachers. Hence new Grade 7 students invariably experience a period of dislocation as they learn to adjust to their new environment.

The Project in practice

In August 2000, forty-five Grade 6 students from Fingal and Bicheno Primary Schools, and from St Marys, attended an Orientation Day at St Marys District High School. Their parents were also invited. For the first time, they saw a demonstration of the online innovation, the *Virtual Bridge*. This was important as I wanted the parents to feel comfortable about this use of technology, and to understand how it was password-protected and that it was a secure and supportive environment for their children to work in. I wanted the students to have the opportunity to see how they could meet and get to know their classmates and me online.

WebCT allows the presentation of an online environment where students and their course instructor can communicate via:

- Bulletin Board where messages can be posted and read by the whole group;
- small group Bulletin Boards for communication between selected members;
- email between participants, with an easy to use address list automatically generated by the software;
- Whiteboard, this is a form of visual literacy where students can draw or write synchronously;
- Presentation areas where work can be uploaded by one person or small group and viewed by everyone;
- Chat room which can be made available for specific times and purposes and in which the conversations can be recorded;
- Homepages where a simple photo and sentence of introduction can be shared about each person. This can be an important stimulus for students making personal contact with each other but should not be introduced too early as not all students feel immediately comfortable in sharing self photos. (graphics of pets, favourite hobbies can be equally effective)



1

I was thus able to post a message to the main Bulletin Board and students in all 5 classroom areas could respond at a time which suited them. The message was normally a question with 'whole group' significance such as 'what are you most looking forward to next year?' The Bulletin Board was also an area for sharing current work, so students got the feeling that they were not isolated and that what happened in their own classroom was quite likely to be happening in another. Further, sharing their varied approaches gave an enriching aspect to the topic under discussion.

Chat and Whiteboard are tools in the WebCt course that one can either have available all the time or hide and then reveal for a specific purpose or occasion. Their use was just for fun and gave that feeling of connectedness to students as they communicated across the network. I had these available on request or when there was a specific time set aside. I found that students in one classroom would ask to use a Chat Room to chat to students in another, opting for the smaller rather than whole group opportunity. In practice students do better when there are not too many chatting at once. Many people in a Chat Room means that messages appear very quickly, which can be hard for students who read more slowly. All are challenged by having to follow several trains of thought at the same time.

The email option allowed students to communicate with me directly and privately. The key factor about email and Bulletin Board use is that the instructor of such a course needs to log on daily to watch the flow and answer comments to them immediately. When you are not visible physically you have to be available electronically. The personal response from teacher to student is very powerful in promoting student self esteem and confidence; it also encourages them to move out towards new peers and to more readily engage in communication with them.

Within the email traffic were the questions too embarrassing to ask before the whole group, the 'what if's' that worry students. For example: 'If I forget my homework at high school what happens?' Also there were questions about me, what I like to do in my spare time, have I any pets, all aimed at getting to know the person they would be working with in the next year. It is easy to overlook how well students in primary school get to know their teachers, whom they see for the most part of each day. They need to get to know their new secondary teachers in a similar way. Knowledge is power and if you feel at ease and comfortable with an adult, and have learnt more about a new situation then that gives you greater confidence and helps you relax more in the new environment.

Other aspects of WebCt which were useful were the creation in FrontPage of material I wanted the students to read and I would attach this to an icon on the site Homepage with a title such as 'New Ideas to look at' or something sounding more interesting than 'straight' work. I could add links here to our school home page for students to take a virtual tour - a great opportunity for an online orienteer or scavenger quiz. I could share other sites which might link to their expressed interests



Some lessons learned.

I thought it would be a good idea to make the WebCt Home page in the colours of the secondary school and include the school's logo. I thought this visual image would promote maturity and keep the students' attention subtly focused on the goal of moving smoothly towards secondary school.

Close contact with the Primary classroom teacher was important, as frequently they had matters they wanted to share about their students. I allowed them access to the site so they were part of their students' growth and development and could watch the Bulletin Board sharing between their students and others. The teachers were silent not vocal participants on the site. The students had learnt the difference between messages on the Bulletin Board which could be read by everyone and those sent by mail which were private and between themselves, their friends or me. Any issues or observations the teachers wished to make were conveyed to me using email.

As it was a new venture it seemed sensible to evaluate its impact and as a team of teachers across the 3 schools, to decide whether we thought it had been worthwhile for students and should be continued in the following year. I believe that much of the success came from this teamwork approach and their observations towards the end of the project assisted in the evaluation process.

When students seemed slow to engage or didn't appear for a span of time, I could use the WebCt tracking tool. If they were in the site but silent, I would send them a chatty private email to see how they were feeling, and asking them a question to help them find a reason to reply. If this didn't activate a response I would contact their teacher to check that all was well. In this way I kept track of all student input. I came to know more about different students' work patterns, communication skills and also what was happening at the feeder primary schools in terms of events and activities which might be influencing their use of the site. Whilst every effort was made to facilitate and encourage participation, if a child chose not to, then this was accepted.

I had clearly explained my view of netiquette when we had first met, and by my daily logging on, had opportunity to delete or edit any inappropriate messages. For example crudely put messages or ones containing rude remarks or "put downs". These I may say were few, and mostly occurred from spelling errors more than intent to be impolite. If this did happen I always contacted the student privately to let them know why I had altered or deleted their message.

Primary classrooms differed in their approach to students using the site. One teacher made a chart she posted on the wall and asked students to tick off when they had been online; another posted a chart giving students suggested times which suited her daily programme for them to log on. A third left them to their own devices and to make their own choices, a fourth allowed lunchtime and before-school access – it varied according to the teacher's classroom management style. It was however an important aspect for me to chat to the teachers about my initial visit to their classroom; it helped them plan and it helped me appreciate their individual approaches.



3

Computers inevitably cause technical problems at some time or other - usually when it is least convenient! For this reason it was important to have onside each school's technical support person. By explaining the project to the technician and gaining their early support, assistance was always readily available. The only recurrent problem was students' forgetting passwords, but the primary teachers devised their own systems to overcome this. For example passwords relating to key events or people in the child's life or objects significant to their hobbies.

Student Learning Outcomes

While there had been a strong intention to communicate with students, to get to know them and for them to get to know each other, there were also strong student learning outcomes underpinning the project. Clearly student upskilling in the use of computers for communication was a major aspect, but with this came improved competency in using the keyboard, greater understanding of the Internet, netiquette, password usage and safety issues, how to open files, save files and so on.

Literacy skills were put to the test, as students were keen to communicate and thus engage in writing and reading of materials exchanged between them and the instructor. Email seemed to inspire even the slowest and least able; they wanted to make themselves understood and have a reply especially for them, so they had added incentive to write and read. I didn't view it as my role to correct spelling or grammar, the aim was to encourage students to communicate spontaneously. For many practice improved these aspects. I was careful of course to model these in my replies and postings.

Consideration for others, understanding difference, appreciating social and cultural matters all occurred as students took part in this project. Wealth or non-wealth was accepted, particular religious viewpoints and various styles of family living were appreciated as students came to recognize different backgrounds and perspectives. As a result there were noticeable self-esteem boosts as confidence grew and learning about others and different circumstances took place. Students were encouraged to think responsibly about their futures and to build on the positives of their primary school experience. It was noticeable that some of the usual difficulties for students interacting with each other were minimized online; one's looks, other personal characteristics, and so on, were not so significant. Had there been a special-needs student who required teacher aide assistance in the group then even this would have been 'invisible'; they would have participated online on an equal footing with any other student.

The project also allowed students to show initiative, for them to think creatively and suggest ideas. It promoted self-directed learning and self motivation. In a short evaluation students had opportunity to complete at the end of the project, this first group of students suggested for the next year that perhaps we could introduce a joke area. They thought it would be fun for each group in turn to offer the 'joke of the week'. They also suggested they could play games online, such as chess. Another idea they had was a video-conference link. These same students were wonderful helpers when the site was launched



in the second year. They assisted the new Grade Co-ordinator, showing her what to do and modelling use of the site at the first Orientation Day for the next group of students.

* * * * *

I believe this project is highly transferable. The Virtual Bridge opened communication and demystified what are often seen to be barriers or hurdles for students crossing from primary to secondary. It also focused on various literacies – technical, written and visual. What happened in this project could be used for students in many different situations – other Grade 6 to 7 clusters, for students from Grade 10 to 11, for students attempting a collaborative project of another nature. Whilst it was the initial idea of one person, it has become a repository for the ideas of many.

Students clearly enjoyed the experience and moved comfortably towards secondary schooling. They talked about having made new friends and said that high school wasn't 'scary' for them because they had been able to ask the Grade 7 Coordinator the questions they had (and she replied straight away). Their parents appreciated the obvious efforts being made to facilitate their child's entry to secondary school and that this was being done through a safe and supportive environment. Primary teachers believed that the personal knowledge about their ex-students, beyond test data information, had helped the St Marys teachers to prepare more comprehensively for the new Grade 7s in 2001. These colleagues and the Principals of each school had given wholehearted support to the project. The Principal of St Marys in 2001 observed that in their first week of high school, the new-Grade 7 students behaved more like students in their sixth week. It was noticeable that no class changes were required that first term; the co-ordinator's knowledge of the students was significantly higher than in previous years so that when groupings were done they were done with the benefit of that personal understanding of the students and their literacy abilities gained from this *Virtual Bridge* experience.

As Co-ordinator of the project I felt I had been able to work in a highly creative and exciting way with students and that in doing so had developed a concept that could make a real difference for students in transition to high school, from the known to an unfamiliar environment. I also felt that there were many more ideas we could trial within the project and that each new group of students would be able to contribute and to leave their groups' individual mark on it. At its conclusion for that first year it seemed not an end but rather a beginning.

Patricia Corby

BA (Hum) Deakin; Grad Dip Computers in Education Monash. Churchill Fellow. Teacher. Department of Education. Tasmania. patricia.corby@education.tas.gov.au





U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)

National Library of Education (NLE)
Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)
Reproduction Release (Specific Document)



I. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION:

Title: The Virtu	al Budge		A A STATE OF THE S	
Author(s): PATRICIA	()			
Corporate Source: IFTE			Publication Dat	16: 16/2/03
II. REPRODUCTION REL	EASE:			
In order to disseminate as widely as documents announced in the month available to users in microfiche, rep Reproduction Service (EDRS). Creof the following notices is affixed to	ly abstract journal of the E roduced paper copy, and e dit is given to the source of	RIC system, Resortectronic media, a	urces in Education nd sold through th	(RIE), are usually made to ERIC Document
If permission is granted to reproduc		tified document, p	lease CHECK ON	iE of the following three
options and sign in the indicated spa	ace following.			
The sumple sticker shown below will be affixed to stil Level 1 documents	The sample sticker shown below will be offixed to all Level 2A documents		The sample scicker shown below will be affixed to all Level 2B documents	
PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTIO BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE, AND IN ELECTRONIC MEDIA FOR ERIC COLLECTION SUBSCRIBERS ONLY, HAS BEEN GRANTED BY		PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROPICHE ONLY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	
C.P.W.	AND		A STA	
TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (BRIC)		TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (BRIC)	
Level 1	Level 2A		Lovel 2B	
↑	†		<u>†</u>	
Check here for Level 1 release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche or other ERIC urchival media (c.g. electronic) and paper copy.	Check here for Lovel 2A release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche and in olectronic media for ERIC archival collection subscribers only		Check here for Lovel 2B release, permissing reproduction and dissemination in microfiche only	
	nents will be processed as indicate reproduce is granted, but no box is			11.
I hereby grant to the Educational i disseminate this document as indic other than ERIC employees and its for non-profit reproduction by libr to discrete inquiries.	ated above. Reproduction system contractors requir	from the ERIC mi es permission from	crofiche, or electr n the copyright ho	onic media by persons older. Exception is made
Signature: Apricea A Corby Princed Nume/Position			Title: MAS	PATRICIA COR
		Telephone:	Pax:	
MOBOX 103 RICHMOND YAS		E-mail Address:	Dato:	4/8/03
III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILI' If permission to reproduce is not grand another source, please provide the famounce a document unless it is pure aware that ERIC selection criteria a EDRS.)	anted to ERIC, or, if you wollowing information regards blicly available, and a depere string re significantly more string	rish ERIC to cite the ding the availabile course care to documents	he availability of t ity of the documer n be specified. Co	nt. (ERIC will not ntributors should also be ade available through
Publisher/Distributor:				
Address:				G.
Price:				



DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE): III.

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source. please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
Address:	
Address.	•
Price:	• .
<u> </u>	<u> </u>
IV. REFERRAL OF ERIC TO COPYRIGHT/REPRODUCTION	RIGHTS HOLDER:
If the right to grant this reproduction release is held by someone other than the addressee, pleas address:	e provide the appropriate name and
Name:	
Address:	
V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:	
Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:	
	;

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

> **ERIC Processing and Reference Facility** 4483-A Forbes Boulevard Lanham, Maryland 20706

> > Telephone: 301-552-4200 Toll Free: 800-799-3742

FAX: 301-552-4700

info@ericfac.piccard.csc.com e-mail:

http://ericfacility.org WWW:

